
Writing the history of a 
house that has slightly less 
than twenty years seems to 
me delicate and risky. The 
protagonists of this history 
are still there and can un-
dermine what appears to be 
different from what they 
have experienced. However, 
let us try to glean some in-
formation gathered from 
documents at our disposal: 
correspondence, meeting 
reports, speeches, records, 
etc. .., we have been able to 
reconstruct facts that can be 
made available to readers in 
the following few para-
graphs [...] 

 
A part of St Miguel Scholasticate building 
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BACK TO BUSINESS  
 

it’s by this refrain that I present the news we find in this 
Newsletter N°2. Indeed, if you remember, we had released 
two issues of our Newsletter: the number 0, which 

launched the Newsletter and the 
number 1, which gave interesting 
information about our formation 
houses. We promised to publish a 
Newsletter every three months. 
Alas, occurrences have forced us to 
temporarily suspend the realization 
of our promise. Since then there 
have been changes as you will see 
by going through the articles we 
deliver. This Newsletter allows me 

to pay tribute to the Brothers who greatly contributed to 
our formation structures for years and have just been ap-
pointed to other duties. I think about Brother Pierre Ouat-
tara, Director of CELAF-INSTITUT until September 2011, 
who has just joined the CIL formation team in Rome and 
Brother Marius Boya, Secretary for RELAF and the origin 
of RELAF Newsletter, who has just been appointed Di-
rector of Bishop Steinmetz College, Bohicon in Benin. 
To these two brothers, I would say that if men did not 
know how to thank them as it should, God will do. 
Brothers, thank you for your dedicated service to the 
Region. We pray the Lord to sustain you in the accom-
plishment of your new mission. With these two broth-
ers, we welcome those who have just accepted respon-
sibility in the service of the Lasallian mission in our 
Region or in the center of the Institute. May the good 
Lord accompany you throughout your Lasallian jour-
ney! 

By relaunching our Newsletter, we hope to go by the 
schedule we have set: an issue every three months in 
order to share the RELAF news. Many things happen 
in our Region but communication fails to share these 
experiences. However, this promise cannot be ade-
quately met if this means of communication and infor-
mation is only the concern of the Regional Office. 
Each District, Sector and Delegation in RELAF com-
municated with the person in charge of communica-
tion,  

Editorial  
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who has to take care of collecting information to share 
and publish the Newsletter which comes out with the 
support of his Brother Visitor.  

It seems that the first two publications did not reach 
all parts of the RELAF to the extent that many still 
ignore the existence of this means of communication. 
It would be unfortunate that this information does not 
circulate while we all desire to know what is happening 
in the Lasallian mission around us. Each publication is 
sent to all members of Br. Visitors’ Conference and to 
all persons in charge of communication. It is up to 
them to make sure that the information reaches all.  

In the first publication, we discovered through the his-
torical overview  the struggles that accompanied the 
transfer of Our Lady of Grace Novitiate in Kinshasa to 
Bobo-Dioulasso. Very few people still remembered 
this story. This number also allowed us to know the 
statistics of our formation house. In this publication, 
we have an historical overview of Saint Miguel Scho-
lasticate in Abidjan. There are still discoveries to be 
made in our recent past: the historical CELAF, the 
CLAF, the Novitiate in Nairobi, De La Salle Centre in 
Nairobi, CTIE within Tangaza in Nairobi, and so on.  

This return to sources, if complete, enables us to bet-
ter understand our present to consider our future with 
confidence. The next step  in this area will be the  
creation of a Website for RELAF Region . 
The major issues concerning the animation of the Re-
gion are treated at the Visitors’ conference , once a 
year for the entire Region, twice a year for the French-
speaking zone. The latest took place in Addis Ababa 
(Ethiopia) from 7 to 12 November 2011. The next 
conference for the French-speaking zone will be held 
in Abidjan from 25 to 31 March 2012 and the Re-
gional conference from 4 to 7 November 2012, also in 
Abidjan. Reports are available to Brother Visitors. 
This December publication gives me the opportunity 
to wish you a good preparation to welcome the com-
ing of our Savior. May his coming relieve us from our 
anxieties and give us serenity so that we may be able to 
live up to our responsibilities.  

Merry Christmas and Happy New Year 2012. 
                                                   

Brother Gabriel SOME ,    

General Counsel for RELAF. 
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CELAF and Saint Miguel: One single structure:  
 

The idea of creating an Inter-African Center goes back to 1987 with the leadership of 
Brother Vincent Rabemahafaly then general councilor for Africa and Madagascar. Two 
years earlier, the Novitiate "Our Lady of Grace" in Kinshasa was opened as the Inter-
African Novitiate. The idea of having an inter-African scholasticate was also on its way. It 
was then made operational on October, 1991 with the opening of African Lasallian Centre 
(CELAF), always with a strong involvement of the General Councilor, Brother Vincent R. 
and Brother Marcellin RAKOTOFIRINGA, Regional at the time. 
 

1991-1996  
 

The opening of this centre led to the Christian Brothers of RELAF to establish the Scho-
lasticate community, called "Saint Miguel". Br. François de Salle Brother Odon RAZAFIN-
DRAKOTO as Director, Br. RAHARALILAO Hilaire, Director of African Lasallian Cen-
tre (CELAF) and Paul KABORE, Bursar.  The three brothers became the staff leader of 
the emerging structure. Since infrastructures (rooms, halls of course) were not yet ready to 
welcome Brothers, the pioneers enjoyed the hospitality of the ICAO. For three months, the 
Brothers were staying in ICAO where they also took some courses.  

  

The community had 15 scholastic Brothers from different districts: West Africa (4), Douala 
(3), Antananarivo(4), Zaire (2) and the Delegation of Rwanda (2). Six Brothers of this first 
group in Saint Miguel left the Institute: two from Rwanda, two from the former Zaire, one 
from Douala and Madagascar. The six Brothers still persevere today; one of them, Brother 
Jacques BOTONDO of Douala and who was part of Haiti Sector, but later left the Insti-
tute. 
  

In the early beginning, the history of Saint Miguel community was linked to that of CELAF. 
Apart from the financial issues, the two structures were linked . The various informations, 
the only sources available to us make it clear that: the construction of buildings, community 
organization and its activities, the management of physical assets, teachers, playgrounds, 
library etc...all these indicated that the separation was not that obvious. 
 
At the very beginning, all the Scholastic Brothers were enrolled at the senior level in CE-
LAF. It later became (1996) Higher Institute of Religious and Educational Sciences (ISSPR). 

 

 

The history of   
St Miguel 

community was 
linked with 
that of CELAF    

Page  3 

 



RELAF NEWSLETTER N°2 

December 2011 

 
 

It was during the year 1993 that the fun-
damental cycle was born. It became in 
turn (1996) Religious and Educational 
Center (CERP). Therefore, some Broth-
ers enrolled in the program for further 
training. Among the first students were: 
Frederick Douala (Douala), Corentin 
ZANGBOT (Douala) and NZEYI-
MANA Jean-Baptiste.(Rwanda)[...] 
Among the pioneers, Frederic Douala is 
the only one who remained in the Insti-
t u t e .   
 

Some data:  
From its foundation (1991) to date 
(2011) Saint Miguel community has already received 241 scholastic Brothers : 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

From its foundation till date, Brothers who served as Directors of Saint Miguel were:  

� Br. François de Salle Odon RAFIZANDRAKOTO (Antananarivo) (1991-1993) 
� Br. Manuel PLUMED (Golf de Bénin) (1993-1995) 
� Br. Marcellin RAKOTOFIRINGA (Antananarivo) (1995-1996)  
� Br. Pierre OUATTARA (Afrique de l’Ouest) (1996-1998) (1999-2000) 
� Br. Peter GILFEDDER (Australie) (1998-1999) 
� Br. Gabriel SOME (Afrique de l’Ouest) (2000-2006) 
� Br. Edouard NLANDU (Congo-Kinshasa) (2006-to date). 

In conclusion, we must say that there is only one Scholasticate for the Brothers of the 
Christian Schools in Abidjan. However, it is split into two houses: Saint Miguel com-
munity in Riviera 3 which hosts scholastics in first and second year, and that of Co-
cody welcomes those in third year. Both houses are different and independent from 
the CELAF-Institute, where our scholastics continue their academic training  in  reli- 
gious studies and teaching. 
                                                                                            Br. Eduard NLANDU 
                                                                                 Saint Miguel Scholasticate Director  
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A part of St  Miguel house.  

                  DISTRICTS NOMBRE DE SCOLASTIQUES 

Afrique de l’Ouest     39 

Antananarivo     52 

Congo Kinshasa     26 

Golf of Benin     27 

Equatorial Guinea    12 

Haïti (Sector)    06 

Middle East    06 

Rwanda (Delegation)    38 

South Belgium     01 
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Verily I say to you, In as much as ye did it 
to one of  these my brethren -- the least -- to 
m e  y e  d i d  i t . "  M t . 2 5 : 4 0 
 
It is the same spirit of  this passage 
from the Gospel that the Lasallian 
Youth De La Salle High School, 
Stella Maris has Tamatave, Madagas-
car celebrated the 5th Edition of  the 
International Lasallian Days for 
Peace Saturday, October 5, 2011. 
 
In fact, they are certainly convinced 
that we must not only pray for 
peace, but we must necessarily act to promote and sustain peace 
in our world.  
 
Thus, this group of  Young Lasallians chose to visit a center for physi-
cally challenged children, Centre  Rayon de Soleil Espoir, which is not too 
far from their school.  
Apart from praying together with these children, they spent a great time 
to share the joys and happiness with them. They also brought some food 
and other basic necessities such as diapers; soap etc ... to support these 
children. 

Mme Marie Josée 
Lycée Privé Stella Maris, Tamatave 

 

 

International Lasallian Days International Lasallian Days International Lasallian Days International Lasallian Days     

for Peace (ILDP) for Peace (ILDP) for Peace (ILDP) for Peace (ILDP)     

center: a child of the center entertained by   

Young Lasallians 
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New appointments of the Relaf Brothers  

 

Name and Firstname  Sector and Dis-
trict of Origin 

 

Appointment  
 

Date 

 
Br. Emmanuel Mboua 
  

 
Douala 

 
CELAF Director, Abidjan 

 
September 2011 

Br. Domingos Pedro Zina Faz-Ver Mozambic 
  

Director du CAFOP  
Sepetember 2011 

Br. Anatole Diretanadji Douala Administrator and Bursar for 
 RELAF 

 
October 2011 

 

Br. Michel Zo Tolojanahary 
 

Antananarivo 
  

 

 RALAF Secretary 
 

October 2011 

 
Br. Taddele Negash  

 
Ethiopia 

Sub-Director of the De La Salle 
Centre Scholasticate in Nairobi 

 
October 2011 

 
Br. Godwin Biin 

 
Nigeria 

International Council for Being 
Brothers Today 

 
October 2011 

 
Br. Betre Fisseha 

 
Ethiopia 

International Council for Commu-
nication 

 
October  2011 

 
Br Pierre Ouattara 

 
West Africa 

International Lasallian Center  
(Rome) 

 
September 2011 

A number of Brothers are called to work in the common Services of the Region and to 
represent RELAF at the International Secretariat of the Institute. We congratulate 

them and wish them all the best in their new respective mission. 

Page  6 

Br. Godwin Biin  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Br. Domingos F 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Br. Emmanuel Mboua  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Br. Betre Fisseha  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Br. Anatole Diretinadji  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Br Michel Zo  Br Pierre Ouattara  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

Br. Taddele Negash  
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In accordance with Article 97a of the Rule of the Institute 

which states that "The Brother Visitor and the Commission 

for Formation organize, if necessary, in cooperation with 

other Districts, suitable programmes for the period that 

immediately precedes the making of perpetual vows", the 

CLAF 2011, took place from July 16 to August 14 in the De-

mocratic Republic of Congo, the District of Congo Kinshasa, 

at Theresianum  Center which is run by  Carmelites.  

 

From all Districts and delegation of French speaking  Africa,  

15 young Brothers and 3 animators were present: Masunda 

Maxime Junior LUHEHO Eloi, Panzu Guillaume (District of 

Congo Kinshasa); (Michel Zo TOLOJANAHARY and  RASOLO-

FONDRAIBE Zazaroanadahy (District of Antananarivo),  

BomBom Gerard, GOZEE Francis, Emile TOHOUNGODO, 

BOYA Marius (District of the Gulf of Benin), DEMBELE Abel, 

LOGOSSOU Ekoué Emile, N. CONSIMBO Sylvain (District of 

West Africa), BENOUNGA Emmanuel Bertin MBAÏGUEDEM, 

KOUEMENI Louis Pierre, Jean Louis DONGMO (District of Douala) ,HABINEZA Jean René, Jean Baptiste NYYONSHUTI 

(Delegation of Rwanda) 

 

 
Brothers of the French Speaking  zone during the retreat at  

Theresianum Center, Kinshasa, DRC 

CLAF 2011: 30 Days preparation for Final vows.   

« IN HIS PROVIDENCE, GOD CALLS US TO HIS HARVEST»  

         This was the main theme of our spiritual months. 

Brother Sylvain, principal animator of the CLAF, welcomed us home 

in Congo in the name of the Superior General and all Visitors. He 

then explained that the purpose of the CLAF is to prepare for the 

total and definitive commitment to the Holy Trinity to provide his 

glory in the ministry of Christian education. [...] 

 

We received a visit from Brother General Councilor, the Gabriel 

SOME during our spiritual month. He passed to us the greetings of 

the Superior General and some important information about the 

Centre of the Institute. The latter raised some points regarding As-

sociation and Restructuring. The term Association has been poorly 

defined in the very beginning, which has caused a lot of reluctance 

in the African Brothers; but today there is a lack of personnel that 

arises in Africa and elsewhere. We must therefore see how Broth-

ers and lay people can work together? 

It would be difficult to recount all that we lived in a month during the Claf, so there is a lot, life stories and experi-

ences, to share true Fraternity. 

Thanks to Brother Roger Masamba, Visitor of Congo Kinshasa District, all the Brothers in this District, all the CLAF 

participants and facilitators/animators who never ceased to share experiences that built ours. Words are not enough 

to express what ‘each one  was for his Brother.’ 

May God in his providence calls us into his harvest, look upon the mission we have to accomplish with the gift of self, 

and  may our life be useful to those we care for and serve for the coming of his Kingdom.  

Br. Gerard Mbongoma, 

Golf of Benin District 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

Center: Br. Sylvain during a session. 
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Perhaps, some of you still 
remember the photos 
sent by Brother Marius at 
the peak time of the 
Ivorian crisis. Indeed, in 
these photos, we can 
clearly see bullet holes on 
walls, windows, ceilings, 
doors and roof of the sto-
reyed-house which had 
hosted third year scholas-
tic Brothers, staff, the 
chaplain and the office of 
the Regional Councilor 
shortly before the damage.  

Fortunately, they had 
evacuated the scene a few 
days before. 
 

Since the sudden depar-
ture of the Brothers, this 
residence has remained 

empty, otherwise unoccu-
pied because the damage 
to the building were such 
that the reconstruction is 

essential. 

As a matter of fact, an 

important part of the 
wall fence collapsed on 
some twenty five yards 
from the entrance side, 
exposing the home to all 
the dangers. 
 

So it was urgent that this 
must be done first. 
These works require fi-
nancial means, which the 
region lacked. Fortu-
nately, the good news is 
that the funding request 
submitted to the center 
of the Institute found a 
favorable response. 
 

Since November 27, 
workers from the COM-
PANY Zura ALAS-
SANE have worked hard  
to reconstruct the wall 
first, then we will com-
plete replacement of the 
roof of the storeyed-
house  , patching walls, 
replacing some paneling, 

ceilings and screens and 
others. Meanwhile, the 
third year scholastic 
Brothers will complete 
their current academic 
year at Saint Miguel 
Scholasticate Community, 
Riviera III.  
 
The new Regional team 
is temporarily in “Bon 
Pasteur” Community. 
 
Thanks to the Superior 
General and his Council t, 
to Brother General Bur-
sar for his diligence. 
 
The cost of reconstruc-
tion amounted to twelve 
million five hundred and 
eight thousand two hun-
dred sixty nine CFA-
francs. 

 
 

Frère Diretenadji Anatole 
Administrateur et Econome  

de la RELAF  

 

RECONSTRUCTION OF THE HOUSE IN COCODY RECONSTRUCTION OF THE HOUSE IN COCODY RECONSTRUCTION OF THE HOUSE IN COCODY RECONSTRUCTION OF THE HOUSE IN COCODY     

Légende accompagnant l'illustra-
tion. 

The wall fence collapsed due to 
Heavy rain.  

 Reconstruction 

works of  the 

Brothers’ house in 

Cocody has began.   
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CIL (International Lasallian Center) Rome 2011CIL (International Lasallian Center) Rome 2011CIL (International Lasallian Center) Rome 2011CIL (International Lasallian Center) Rome 2011    

Légende accompagnant 
l'illustration. 

God never ceases to call laborers into 
his harvest in the various sectors and 
district of  RELAF. For the last five 
months this year 2011, we are witness-
ing celebrations of  final vows in our Re-
gion.  
 

This fills us with joy, courage, hope and 
gratitude... Ten Brothers took their final 
commitment through the celebration of  
their final vows, which took place in 
their respective Sectors for these  last 
three months. 
 
 

We congratulate them wholeheartedly 
on this occasion of  their public wit-
nesses that “in response to the call of the Holy 
Spirit, each Brother, freely, and without any 
thought of turning back, bases his whole exis-
tence on the gospel in order to follow Jesus Christ. 
Accordingly he consecrates himself entirely to the 
Holy Trinity to procure the glory of God in the 
ministry of (human and) Christian education”  
 

(cf. Rule art. 22) 
                                       Br. Marc Hofer  

 
Among the 35 participants in the CIL 
Rome, two come from of  the French 
speaking Relaf: Br. Leon DEMAIL-
LARD FOGUEM, District of  Douala 
and Fr Dieudonne Kienou, District of  
West Africa.  
 
We look forward to a very good experi-
ence for all our Brothers. May it be 

really a time for re-reading 
their life stories in  
the footsteps of  our Holy 
Founder and especially a 
time of  spiritual renewal and 
return to the sources so they 
can refill their life with de-
votion and  zeal to fulfill the 
mission entrusted to them in 
their respective districts in 
RELAF or in the Institute. 
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Perpetual vows of the Brothers in Relaf Perpetual vows of the Brothers in Relaf Perpetual vows of the Brothers in Relaf Perpetual vows of the Brothers in Relaf     

 
Name and  
Firstname 

 

 
District  

of Origine 

 
Country 
of origine 

 
Month of   
Profession 

Br Patrick Letswalo Charles 
Lwanga 

Afrique du 
Sud 

August 2011 

Br. Michel Zo  
     Tolojanahary 

Antananarivo Madagascar August 2011 

Br. Philip Ejiro Charles 
Lwanga 

Nigeria October 2011 

Br. Louisiano  
     Ochimana 

Charles 
Lwanga 

Nigeria October 2011 

Br. Zazaroanadahy    
     Solofondraibe  

Antananarivo Madagascar November 
2011 

 
Br. Stephen Maura 

Charles 
Lwanga 

Kenya December 
2011 

 
Br. Francis Ewesit 

Charles 
Lwanga 

Kenya December 
2011 

Br. Getachew  
     Alemayhew 

Charles 
Lwanga 

Ethiopia December 
2011 

Br Jean Bosco  
    Bizimana 

Rwanda  Rwanda  October 2011 

Br Jean René   
    Habineza  

Rwanda  Rwanda  October  2011  
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Recently, the Christian Brothers in 
South Africa have closed their com-
munity who participated in the ani-
mation and administration of  St. 
Brendan High School, Dwars River 
since 1986. The school hosted stu-
dents generally from poor families. 
It was a very deserving and success-
ful apostolate.  
This school was also one of  the 
most famous apostolates for Broth-

ers during the entire century of  the 
presence of  the Institute in South 
Africa. 
 

The reasons for this withdrawal are 
clear - the Brothers are no longer 
involved in day-to-day activities of  
the school. Second, the aging com-
munity as well as related health 
problems, and third, the community 
is no longer financially viable 

Br Marc Hofer, 

Sector of South Africa: a community has been closed.    

Antananarivo District: Lasallian Schools, a New Academic year 

At the end of the Mass Br Visitor, 
Rasamison Désiré addressed the con-
gregation. First, he started by intro-
ducing all the Brothers of each com-
munity who will ensure the smooth 
running of the schools. He insisted 
that there will be no success without 
a strong collaboration among teach-
ers, brothers and students. Then he 
thanked the priests, chaplains of our 
schools for their tireless effort to 
come once a week to celebrate mass. 
Finally, Br: Visitor concluded his 
speech by entrusting the new aca-
demic year that has just started in the 
good hands of the Lord. 

Br. Michel Zo 

Friday, October 21, 2011, the Lasal-
lian Schools in Antananarivo, namely 
Lycée Saint Joseph Andohalo, Lycée 
Bienheureux Raphael Louis Rafiringa 
and Sainte Famille Institution Maha-
masina marked the beginning of their 
new academic year: They celebrated 
Mass together in the courtyard of the 
Holy Family Mahamasina. It was a 
thanksgiving mass to the Lord for 
having looked after the students dur-
ing their holidays, also ask him to 
continue to  bless the efforts that all 
will have made throughout the 
school year and thank God for those 
who have succeeded official exams 
o f  t h e  l a s t  s c h o o l  y e a r . 
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« Pour attirer l'attention de vos lecteurs, insérez ici une phrase ou une citation 

intéressante tirée de l'article. » 
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On September 11th, 2011, 
the Ethiopian Brothers cele-
brated their New Year, the 
year 2004, seven years be-
hind the Gregorian calendar.  
In September, they also 
started the new Academic 

Year. The last Academic 
Year ended with a lot of 
success. All their students 
passed the National Ex-
ams with flying colours.  
There were so many stu-
dents who got ‘As’ in St. 
Joseph Addis, St. Joseph 
Nazareth, Bisrate Gabriel 
School and Meki Catholic 
School in the recent Sec-
ondary Leaving National Examinations’ results. All their stu-
dents who sat for the Pre-University Entrance Examinations 
successfully passed their exams and joined the various Univer-
sities in the country. 

Br Marc Hofer  

Sector of Ethiopia 

as Maths teacher and Deputy 
Principal. His contribution in the 
school was significant. Brother 
Negasi also assisted in the Sector 
Formation Program in various 
ways. He was member of the For-
mation Team, assistant to the 
Novice Master. In addition to this 
new assignment he will be in 
charge of the Scholasticate Com-
munity in Asmara (the capital of 
Eritrea). 

Br. Marc Hofer  

We congratulate Brother Ne-
gasi Gebreab on the occasion 
of his appointment as the 
new Sector Coordinator of 
Eritrea. Brother Negasi did 
his formation both Novitiate 
and Scholasticate in Nairobi, 
Kenya and finished his reli-
gious and professional stud-
ies at CTIE. Since his com-
pletion of his Scholasticate 
program, he worked at St. 
Joseph’s School, Keren both 

Sector of Eritrea 
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Br. Negasi Gebreab   

 

Left :  St Joseph School  

Right: some students of  

St Joseph school 
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The Brothers of Christian Schools continues to expand 
their apostolic field in this part of our Institute where 
there are established First Brother in 1866: 
Thus, the district of Antananarivo, would not hesitate to  
always continue responding to the necessities of the 
Malagasy population especially in the area of education. 
The district has just opened a new Secondary school 
named after the Holy Founder. It was officially opened 
and inaugurated on Saturday 8th October, 2011 in the 
presence of our brother Regional Councilor, Gabriel 
Some, who was in a pastoral visit in the district of Anta-
nanarivo. VIPs in the city of Tulear, namely, the Mayor 
and the Regional Director of Education also honored 
the occasion. The celebration began with Mass and the 
blessing of the school building by the Celebrant Father, 
Diocesan Director of Catholic Education. Finally, a fra-
ternal meal in the main hall of the Sisters of Nicolas 
Barré ended the celebration  

Br. Michel Zo 

Brothers  and Guadalupan Sisters at the inauguration  

of the new School.  

A new Secondary School in Tuléar, Madagascar 

Sector of Mozambique: New Appointment of Br. Visitor  

On September 22, 2011, Superior 
General, Fr Alvaro Rodriguez ap-
pointed Jardelino Menegat, Visitor 
of the new District Brazil-Chile. 
This will take immediate effect 
from 1 January 2012 and for a 
mandate of three years. On No-
vember 18, 2011, after receiving 
suggestions from Fr Jardelino, The 
Superior has appointed Brother Lino Matias JUNG as 
Auxiliary Visitor of Mozambique and Brother Jose 
NERY Israel as Auxiliary Visitor of Chile. They will join 
their respective Sector where they will work and help the 
Visitor in the animation of the District. 
Brother Jardelino; therefore formed a new team of di-
rectors and leadership that will support the District as of 
1 January 2012.  

The team is composed of four brothers, each one 
having a specific mission:  Br. Lunker FRANCISCO 
(Director of Mission and Pastoral), Br. RABUSKE 
NELSON (Director of Training and Support), Br. 
Olavo JOSE AFS (Provincial Treasurer and Direc-
tor) and JOÃO ANGELO LANDO (Secretary of 
the District). 

Br. Joao Lando  
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From left to right:  
 

Br. Israel Jose Nery (Aux.Chile) 
Br. Lino Matias Jung (Aux.Mozambique.) 
Br. Pedro Maria (Aux. Antillas-South Mexico ) 
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Mozambique: Towards integrating in RELAF Region   

We are pleased to welcome the Director of  CA-
FOP, an incorporated Department in CELAF. 

Here's what he says in a word:  

“I am Br Pedro Domingos Zina Faz-Ver, Mozambi-

can nationality. 

The Delegation of  Mozambique is a Districts of  Brasil, 

São Paulo and Porto Alegre, which has became today 

Brazil-Chile District. In CELAF, I am in charge of  

managing CAFOP (Centre  d’Animation et de For-

mation Pédagogique). 

I would simply say that I am very happy to integrate 

myself  in the RELAF. We must unite ourselves to 

bring Good News to our friends particularly to African 

children and youth. 

Despite the language barrier and some cultural aspects, 

we are Africans and we also have some resemblance in 

At the beginning of  this Academic Year the In-
ternational Scholasticate in Nairobi welcomed 
three new Brothers who made their first vows in 
June 2011, at the Noviciate. The community also 
received 2 Brothers from Burkina Faso.  
These two Brothers from the French speaking 
part of  RELAF are most welcome to Kenya 
where they will study at CTIE (Christ the 
Teacher Institute of  Education) in Nairobi.  
Br. Taddele Negash was recently appointed to 
that community as the Sub-Director. Welcome 
Brother!  

Br. Marc Hofer  
Tangaza Consolata University, where CTIE  

is one of the Departements  

Br. Domingos Pedro Zina Faz-ver 

A photo taken in his Office.  
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Welcome to De La Salle Center Nairobi  

I think being a missionary in Africa enriches the person of  the Brother and the Mission. That's why I encourage 

African Brothers to go on a mission outside their own country”.                                            Br. Domingos 
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Responsible for communication in RELAF 
 

    Congo Kinshasa   Brother Félicien BORA                           feborafsc@yahoo.fr 

 

       Antananarivo              Brother  Vincent RABEMAHAFALY        lasalle@moov.mg  

 

       Golfe du Bénin           Brother  Paulin DEGBE                           dhpaulin@yahoo.fr 

 

Rwanda                       Brother  Jean-Bosco BIGIRIMANA          bigirisco@yahoo.fr 

 

Lwanga   Mr. Isaiah OTIENO                            fsclwanganews@yahoo.com 

 

Mozambique      Brother  Follmann SILÉSIO            sillmann@yahoo.com.br 

  

Douala   Brother  Pascal MBABY                          pascalmbaby2007@yahoo.fr 

 

RELAF                       Brother   Michel Zo Tolojanahary          mtolojanahary@lasalle.org   

 

Email Adresses of  the members of  the RELAF 

Visitors’ Conference  

RELAF - General Councilor   Brother  Gabriel SOME      some_gabriel@yahoo.fr 

 

           Afrique de l’Ouest            Brother  Janvier DEMBELE             jvdembele2@yahoo.fr 
 

           Antananarivo                    Brother  Désiré RASAMISON          frrasamisondesire@gmail.com 
 

           Congo-Kinshasa               Brother  Roger MASAMBA             rmasamba@hotmail.com 
 

           Douala                              Brother  Blaise DJEUKAM               fec_cyborg@yahoo.fr 
 

           Golfe du Bénin                 Brother José Manuel SAURAS          jmsauras@lasalle.es 
 

           Guinée Equatoriale          Brother  Juan Pablo  MARTIN         jpmartin@sallep.net 
 

                         Lwanga                             Brother Esayas TZEGAY           esayastz@yahoo.com 
 

                         Mozambique                    Brother  Jardelino MENEGAT         jardelino.menegat@lasalle.edu.br 
 

                         Rwanda                             Brother Venant NTAGARA            vntagara@hotmail.com 

 


